
Dear Friends: 
 
Greetings to you. We are delighted that we have received such a positive response from 
you (to a person!) as regards our book project and the need to present a rather different 
story – an alternative natural and social history so to speak – of oil and gas in the modern 
world.   The purpose of this email is several fold.  First, to give you a concrete sense of 
who is contributing and on what broad themes and issues.  We believe that the coverage 
in the book  – in geographical, theoretical and substantive terms - is considerable and 
does justice to the oil and gas cosmos in all of its contemporary complexity.  We cannot 
in any sense claim to have all bases covered of course,  but your chapters will engage 
with a number of key threads which run across the contemporary energy landscape.  
Second, we are providing you with some practical information pertaining to deadlines 
and formatting and other details for your contributions (there is a Style Sheet attached).  
The key matter is the deadline for your papers.  We are anxious to get the volume out 
quickly and would wish, therefore, to receive your chapter – 7000 words including 
references -  by January 15th 2012.  If you are in a position to send in your chapter 
before then please do so since we, the editors, will be glad to give you some feedback and 
suggestions.  Assuming that most papers come in on or before than date, our task will be 
to turn them around to you quickly, that is to say to provide you with some feedback in 
relationship to the other papers which allows you to turn up the volume on some common 
themes and questions.  While we do not anticipate any overlap or redundancy, there will 
almost certainly be a need to highlight some issues and to draw out certain red-threads 
which run across the volume.  This will not take a great deal of time on your part to 
quickly revise the chapter and it will also provide us the editors with a small window to 
complete our Introduction (we shall of course be working on our chapters and the 
Introduction in the summer and fall but we cannot clearly complete the Introduction and 
provide a full framing for the volume until the fill complement of chapters has been 
submitted).   
 
Finally, we are providing you with a short statement – a memorandum really – which, as 
best we can, provides a broad framing for the book.  The purpose here is not offer a sort 
of theoretical straight-jacket but to provide a broad framing and some common reference 
points to engage with in your chapter.  One of the purposes of our brief remarks  is to try 
and position our project in relation to the now vast literature on the political economy of 
oil and gas, a boom driven in part by the geostrategic and geopolitical consequences of 
9/11, in part by the growing centrality of resources dependency and development (‘the 
resource curse’ and the governance question, Peak Oil, ‘blood oil’, transparency and 
accountability within the oil sector and so on),  by the climate change-carbon emissions-
food-biofuels nexus, and not least by the restructuring within the global oil and gas sector 
itself (oil shale and other unconventionals, the rise of the new seven sisters, the 
financialization of oil and gas markets  and so on).   Much of this ‘oil talk’ has entered 
into the policy arena, into corporate practice and within activists circles – one thinks for 
example of Paul Collier’s various work and the new (2011) World Bank Report on 
conflict and development, or the ways in which the oil sector has become, via the work of 
the human rights organizations and various watchdog agencies, a vehicle for performing 
transparency or corporate accountability. Our purpose is not to sideline this important 



body of work but to place it on a larger landscape of what we call ‘oil talk’ and to think 
about the following: first, the sorts of silences and lacunae within the conventional 
discussions of oil and gas; and second, to offer differ entry points and ways into the oil 
assemblage itself, to think about the resource-commodity from a differing vantage point, 
to unsettle the obvious.  Or to put it differently to think about oil and gas as a concrete 
assemblage of the material, the cultural and social replete with its own epistemology, 
forms of knowledge and expertise, its own history and image world. 
 
There is one final matter. We are trying to plan a workshop around the book to be held in 
the spring of 2012.  Whether and how this will be organized, financed and so on is under 
discussion and we will keep you posted as regards whether this might be possible. 
 
In the meantime, let us both wish you a pleasant and productive summer.  We will be in 
touch with you to see how things are going in the Fall. 
 
Warm regards, 
 
 
 
 
Arthur Mason and Michael Watts 
 


